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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by MARK FREEMAN, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by FRANK NEWELL, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by DAVID PAKE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 15, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 17, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 18, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

case.

3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$504 for temporary total disability and $378 for permanent partial

disability.

4. Respondent No. 2, the Second Injury Fund, admits that the

claimant has suffered a 35 percent wage loss.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent total disability or, in the alternative, wage

loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
wage loss or permanent and total disability
benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Second Injury Fund is liable for payment
of all wage loss disability benefits awarded.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“The Second Injury Fund has indicated
previously to counsel for claimant and
respondent No. 1 that the Fund is accepting
liability for this claimant’s wage loss
disability.  Prior to a determination of the
amount of wage loss the Fund will accept, the
Fund needs all medical reports after the July
29, 2009 report of Dr. Robert Tomlinson, Jr.
Both the claimant and Respondent No. 1 should
provide those reports as soon as possible so
that the Fund can take a position.”
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The claimant in this matter is a fifty-year-old male who

suffered compensable injuries to his cervical spine, right shoulder

and right elbow while employed by the respondent on February 12,

2007.  The claimant is asking the Commission to consider whether he

is permanently and totally disabled or, in the alternative, if he

is entitled to wage loss and, if so, to what amount he is entitled.

The Second Injury Fund has accepted liability for wage loss in this

matter in an amount equal to 35 percent to the body as a whole.  We

will first consider whether the claimant is permanently and totally

disabled.

The claimant was injured when he was trying to move a cast

iron pipe from a level higher than his head.  The claimant

testified that the cast iron pipe fell across the front of his

body.  This incident resulted in the compensable injuries to the

claimant’s cervical spine, right shoulder, and right elbow.  The

claimant’s medical history that was submitted in this matter is

quite extensive.  It includes injuries prior to his February 12,

2007, incident and medical records that resulted from the February

12, 2007, injuries.  On December 22, 2008, Dr. Alice M. Martinson

performed an independent medical examination at the request of both

the claimant’s attorney, Mark Freeman, and Respondent No. 1's

attorney, Frank Newell.  A letter authored by Dr. Martinson is

found in both the claimant’s and respondents’ exhibits that were

introduced in this matter.  Dr. Martinson’s review was quite

extensive and thorough regarding the history of the case and
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medical records that were reviewed by Dr. Martinson.  While these

sections of her letter are lengthy, I believe they are an accurate

representation of both the history and the medical records

available through December 2008 regarding both the claimant’s given

history and medical records.  These sections now follow:

“On February 12, 2007, Mr. Davis was employed
as a plumber by Action, Inc. and had been so
employed since August, 2006.  The company was
involved in constructing a dormitory at the
University of Arkansas.  On the day in
question Mr. Davis was working on an upper
floor unloading some cast iron pipe which had
been hoisted up to that level.  He says that
as he was lowering a cast iron pipe weighing
about 100 pounds from a level slightly over
his head the pipe slipped and fell across the
top of his right shoulder and the right side
of his neck.  As he struggled to lower the
pipe to the floor so that it would not fall on
his foot, he says that he strained his right
arm and his low back.  He reported the
incident and his complaints, and was seen on
the same day.  He was at first treated with
medications and kept on light duty for about
three weeks.  He says that his light duty
consisted of being required to move material
up and down flights of stairs using his left
arm only.  Under these circumstances, his back
started hurting more.  He was taken off work
by an orthopaedist (Dr. Benafield) in very
early March 2007 and has not worked since.  He
was treated with some physical therapy for his
neck, shoulder, and arm, but this failed to
relieve his pain.  He was subsequently
referred to Dr. Knox who determined he had a
disc herniation at C5-6 and he underwent an
anterior cervical fusion on February 29, 2009.
Since surgery, the radiation to the right arm
which was present before surgery has improved,
but he says it is not gone completely.  Three
to four months after his surgery he says that
he developed the gradual onset of radiating
pain in his left arm.  He also notes that his
neck pops and cracks since his surgery.

At the present time he complains of pain in
his right shoulder and the right side of his
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neck.  He points to the area of the
acromioclavicular joint as the central
location of his pain.  He says that working
with his right arm overhead or keeping his arm
in one position such as for extended driving,
will make his shoulder hurt worse.  He
complains of pain in the lateral aspect of his
elbow which is made worse by gripping and
lifting, and he thinks his elbow bothers him
most at night.  He says he still has some
problems with tingling in his right hand,
especially when his elbow is flexed.  He has
more or less constant low back pain which
radiates down the back of his legs as far as
his calves if he sits or stands for longer
than 15 minutes or walks for more than 40-50
feet.  So far he says he has had no specific
treatment for his back.  This past summer he
was referred to a pain management physician
(Dr. Brooks) who has tried him on a variety of
narcotic regimens.  He is currently taking
Oxycontin 40 TID and Oxycodone.

His past musculo-skeletal history is quite
complicated.  In 1994 he underwent surgery on
his right shoulder for what he tells me was a
rotator cuff tear.  This was a work injury.
In 1999 he was injured on the job resulting in
chronic low back pain, left shoulder pain, and
right elbow pain.  His left shoulder was
treated surgically in 2002 with an excision of
the acromioclavicular joint.  Because of
persistent low back pain radiating into his
right leg, he underwent a fusion at L5-S1 in
February, 2003.  He says he stopped seeing his
spine surgeon about a year after injury
because the case had been settled and he had
run out of money.”

“Medical Record Review: I have reviewed
approximately six inches of medical records.
The earliest Arkansas record was dated
February 13, 2007.   At that time he presented
to the Mediserve clinic with complaints of
neck, right shoulder, and right elbow pain.
After an injury at work.  The pain was said to
be quite extreme, and when it did not improve
after a few days he was referred to Dr.
Benafield who saw him first on March 2, 2007.
At that time his complaints focused on his
right lateral elbow and he was given the
diagnosis of lateral epicondylitis.  He was
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given a tennis-elbow brace and the
recommendation that he be taken off work.
When his symptoms persisted several weeks
later he was offered corticosteroid injections
which he declined.  He had some physical
therapy and was given anti-inflammatory
medications.  On May 2, 2007, Dr. Benafield
noted that he again refused corticosteroid
injection and expressed a reluctance to return
to work.  In a letter from Dr. Tomlinson to
CAN Insurance dated November 28, 2007, Mr.
Davis was said to have a herniated nucleus
pulposus at C5-6 with right C6 radiculitis.
Surgical referral was recommended.  The
earliest record from Dr. Knox constitutes a
letter dated November 28, 2007 at which time
the possibility of C5-6 fusion was raised.  On
January 28, 2008, the diagnosis was unchanged,
and surgery was scheduled.  The next available
record is dated July 15, 2008, at which time
Dr. Knox documents continuing complaints of
pain and inability to work.  His x-rays at
that time were said to show “beautiful
alignment” of the surgical site.  He was
referred to Dr. Brooks for pain management.
Dr. Brooks prescribed Oxycodone and
Hydroxyzine.  At the time of his last recorded
pain management visit his pain was said to be
not well controlled with Dilaudid and he was
started on Oxycontin.

Additional medical records were reviewed, the
earliest of which was from 1999 at which time
he was complaining of left shoulder, right
elbow, and low back pain following a fall at
work.  He was given a diagnosis of lateral
epicondylitis in the right elbow and treated
with a tennis elbow splint.  He underwent a
partial acromioplasty and resection of the
left distal clavicle on the left on February
8, 2001.

EMG and nerve conduction studies performed on
May 21, 1999 showed no electrical
abnormalities.  A lumbosacral spine series
dated August 11, 1999, was said to be
“normal.”  His records contain multiple
entries from 1999 through 2003 primarily for
complaints of low back pain which did not
respond to facet injections at the L5-S1
level.
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On March 24, 2004, he underwent a complete
laminectomy at L5-S1 with interbody and
posterolateral fusion.  Prior to that surgery
he had no documented neurologic abnormalities
and had not worked for five years.  About a
month post-op he began complaining of right
shoulder pain which was diagnosed as probable
impingement.  An ultrasound of the shoulder
showed no evidence of rotator cuff tear.  He
was treated with physical therapy with which
he was said to be non-compliant.  His L5-S1
fusion healed without incident.

At the time of his last follow up note on
August 30, 2005, it was noted that his neck
and right upper extremity complaints were
improved, but he was having some pain in his
back after he almost fell and twisted it.  His
care up to the point of this note had been
delivered in Detroit, Michigan, and there are
no medical records after that time from the
Detroit area.

Diagnoses
• Status-post C5-6 surgical fusion without

physical evidence of residual
radiculopathy

• Complaints of right elbow pain without
objective signs of physical abnormality

• Minor right shoulder impingement and
acromioclavicular joint symptoms

• Status-post L5-S1 fusion with persistent
complaints of pain, but no objective
sings of radiculopathy”

On January 21, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Luke Knox.

Dr. Knox recommended that the claimant undergo electrical studies

of his upper extremities and also noted that his current x-rays

showed stable healing of the C5-6 fusion that was performed

approximately a year prior to his visit with Dr. Knox. 

On March 3, 2009, the claimant again was seen by Dr. Knox.

Dr. Knox again reiterated the claimant’s need for electrical

studies and referred the claimant for a functional capacity

evaluation during that visit.
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On April 6, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Tomlinson

regarding his right shoulder difficulties.  In a report from that

visit Dr. Tomlinson gave the following impression, “Rotator cuff

tear with impingement syndrome, right shoulder.”  Dr. Tomlinson’s

plan was as follows; “I think anything short of an arthroscopic

evaluation and treatment of the right shoulder with debridement

versus rotator cuff repair and decompression is not going to help

Earvin.  We will get an MRI scan.  We will try to get him preserted

for both the rotator cuff repair as well as the MRI scan at the

same time.”

On June 11, 2009, the claimant underwent surgical intervention

performed by Dr. Robert Tomlinson.  A review of that report of

operation states in part:

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: Rotator cuff
impingement syndrome of the right shoulder,
status post open distal claviculectomy in
1994.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS:
1. SLAP lesions type 2 glenohumeral joint.
2. Rotator cuff syndrome with A1, B2, C0

rotator cuff tear.
3. Extensive synovitis anteriorly, with

posterior labral fraying.

PROCEDURE:
1. Arthroscopic SLAP repair.
2. Subacromial decompression.
3. Extensive debridement of glenohumeral

               joint anteriorly and posteriorly.
4. Arthroscopic distal claviculectomy revision.”

On September 18, 2009, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation at the Functional Testing Centers in Mountain

Home, Arkansas.  The following is an excerpt from that report:
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“CONCLUSIONS: Mr. Earvin Davis completed
functional testing on this date with reliable
results.

Overall, Mr. Davis demonstrates the ability to
perform work in the LIGHT classification as
defined by the US Dept. of Labor’s guidelines
over the course of a normal workday with
limitations as noted above.”

On September 23, 2009, Dr. Tomlinson authored a letter

regarding the claimant’s right shoulder.  The following is an

excerpt from that letter:

“History of Present Illness: Earvin Davis is
now seen three and a half months following his
right shoulder arthroscopy and decompression.
He is doing okay, although he feels like he
has weakness in his right shoulder.

Permanent Impairment: Based on the AMA Guide
to Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, fourth
edition, page 65, table 34, Earvin would
receive a 10% right upper extremity
impairment, which would equal a 6% total body
impairment.

Work Status: As per his functional capacity
evaluation dated 09/21/2009 at Functional
Testing Centers, Inc., P. O. Box 2384,
Mountain Home, Arkansas, 72654.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Michael Morse for electrical

studies that had previously been ordered by Dr. Knox.  Dr. Morse’s

report of March 2, 2010, was sent to Dr. Knox and the claimant was

seen by Dr. Knox regarding his cervical spine and the electrical

studies in Dr. Knox’s office on March 23, 2010.  That report, in

part, states”

“Dr. Morse did not believe he had anything to
over from a pharmaceutical intervention in the
face that Earvin is already taking OxyConten
and Oxycodone as prescribed by Dr. Brooks.  He
is following up with Dr. Brooks concerning
chronic pain management.  The bottom line is I
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do not believe any surgical avenues will
afford any benefit to his continued
complaints.  I did not have much else to offer
from a standpoint of surgical decompression
and/or stabilization.”

During testimony to the Commission at the hearing the claimant

complained of persistent neck pain and right shoulder pain.  He

testified that he relies heavily on medications to control the pain

associated with his various injuries.  The claimant testified that

he has difficulty sitting for extended periods of time and he also

has trouble walking due to his injuries.  The claimant described

his level of pain on a scale of 1 to 10 with one being virtually no

pain and 10 being the worse pain as a “10 plus on a whole lot of

days.”  It is clear from the claimant’s testimony that he does not

believe that he is able to work due to his current physical

condition.

To prove that he is permanently and totally disabled, the

claimant must be injured to the extent that he can only perform

services that are so limited in quality, dependability, or quantity

that a reasonable stable market for them does not exist.

Here, the claimant has completed the twelve grade, received

vocational training to be a licenced plumber, apply drywall and

brick laying.  The claimant took about a year and a half or two

years worth of college classes during a period in his life that

required him to be in prison.  The claimant has some work history

as a manager for Church’s Chicken where he received management

training from Church’s Chicken.  The claimant also testified that

he engaged in subcontracting in the field of residential
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construction for a period of time.  The remaining balance of the

claimant’s work history appears to be that in the field of

plumbing.

From a review of the medical records, the claimant’s

testimony, and the functional capacity evaluation performed on the

claimant, I find that the claimant is not permanently and totally

disabled.  The claimant presents himself well and could perform

employment services in many fields that require light lifting and

communication with the public, such as a store clerk.  However, his

ability to earn wages has been affected.  His work history has been

made up mostly of manual labor.  He has been required throughout

his life to work with both arms moving heavy objects.  He can no

longer perform these types of tasks.  The claimant does have a

twelfth grade education, vocational training, some management

training, and approximately two years of general college education.

At the time of the hearing in this matter, the claimant was fifty

years of age.

As to the claimant’s willingness to work, the claimant has in

the past had injuries including a fusion to his lumbar spine.

After that point, the claimant did return to work in the plumbing

field.  It seems that his history is to seek and engage in

employment activities.  However, the testimony is clear that the

claimant has not sought employment since the compensable injury in

this claim and is currently on social security disability.

The claimant’s pool of available jobs is smaller due to his

compensable injuries and their effects in combination with his
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prior injuries.  The claimant can no longer perform all the manual

labor duties he was once able to perform.  After considering all

the evidence including age, education, physical limitations, and

work experience, I find that the claimant’s employment

opportunities have been substantially reduced by the physical

limitations caused by the claimant’s compensable injuries in

combination with his prior physical injuries.  In my opinion, this

loss of wage earning capacity would entitle the claimant to an

amount of wage loss that would be equal to a whole body impairment

rating of 50 percent.  This amount is over and above any

consideration of anatomical impairment.

In the current matter, Respondent No. 2, the Second Injury

Fund, has admitted liability of wage loss in an amount equal to 35

percent to the body as a whole.  I find that the claimant is

entitled to wage loss in an amount that would be equal to a 50

percent whole body impairment.  Respondent No. 2 shall be

responsible for the wage loss in an amount equal to 50 percent

whole body impairment.  However, the Second Injury Fund shall only

pay an attorney’s fee on the amount of wage loss I have awarded

that is greater than an amount that would equal 35 percent

impairment to the body as a whole, due to their acceptance and

stipulation of 35 percent wage loss liability.

I also note that under oath the claimant testified that he

currently has a child support arrearage in these United States.

The parties in this matter shall comply with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
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110 as to the claimant’s child support obligation in relation with

benefits awarded herein.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 17, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 18, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage loss in an amount equal to 50 percent

impairment to the body as a whole.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee on the wage loss

benefits awarded above the stipulated and accepted 35 percent wage

loss by Respondent No. 2. 

ORDER

Respondent No. 2 shall pay the claimant wage loss in an amount

that is equal to 50 percent whole body impairment.  Respondent No.

2 shall pay the claimant’s attorney a fee on the wage loss benefits
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that have been awarded in this matter that are greater than 35

percent whole body impairment.  Any moneys that the respondents pay

to the claimant shall be in compliance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

110 which deals with the child support arrearage that the claimant

currently has.

Respondent No. 2 shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits greater

than the 35 percent wage loss stipulated to and accepted by

Respondent No. 2, the Second Injury Fund, awarded herein, with one

half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents in

addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to be

withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


